Finance and Labor Relations Committee

Regular Meeting

Thursday, November 3, 2016 6:00 p.m.

City Hall, 31 S. Madison Street, Evansville, WI

MINUTES
1. Call to order and roll call.  Chair Josh Manring called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  Members present: Alderperson James Montgomery and Rick Cole. Others present: Mayor Bill Hurtley, Community Development Director Jason Sergeant, City Administrator/Finance Director Ian Rigg, members of the Evansville Chamber of Commerce, and members of the public.
2. Approval of Agenda.  Montgomery made a motion and Cole seconded approval of the agenda as printed.  Motion approved 3-0.
3. Approval of Minutes.  Montgomery made a motion and Cole seconded to waive the reading of the minutes of the October 6, 2016, regular meeting and to approve them as printed.  Motion approved 3-0.
4. Citizen appearances other than agenda items listed. None.
5. Bills. Cole moved to accept the City bills as presented in the amount of $1,285,847.85, Montgomery seconded.  Motion approved 3-0 upon roll call.  

6. New Business.  
A. Discussion on Chamber of Commerce Proposal – The Evansville Chamber of Commerce Director Christina Slaback spoke on a proposal given to the City about how the Chamber could partner with the City and spur economic development.  The proposal was over $40,000.  School Superintendent Jerry Roth spoke in favor of the City investing more in economic growth.  Other attendees spoke on the need to create growth in the community and that opportunities that have been missed.  Tony Wyse said his time on the Economic Development Committee was going over the same discussions we are going over now and the City only gave $1,300 a year for Economic Development.  When calculated, the City has increased funding in 2017 to over $13,000 for economic development incentives and work, not including the time now dedicated by the Community Development Director and intern staring in the summer.  Staff cautioned that some of the proposals are not even achievable because more ground work needs to be completed.  The proposed property inventory on a webpage and content management system is a small measurable step both parties can undertake.  The money for professional services, time with the intern and the $6,000 proposal for the cost to construct the site should be sufficient to make the project work.  The committee agreed more will need to be done than what has been done, but for now this is all that can be done.  
B. Collective bargaining agreement with WPPA – Cole made a motion to recommend to Common Council the corrected 2017-2019 collective bargaining agreement with WPPA, Montgomery seconded.  Rigg explained that the attorney’s agree Article 4 is now clear about both parties’ intent regarding the hiring process.  Motion passed 3-0.   
C. Salary adjustments within the 2017 Operational Budget – Rigg presented a spreadsheet including all changes to salary including Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA), market place adjustment, merit/educational increases, and longevity.  Cole made a motion to approve salary adjustments within the 2017 Operational Budget and Montgomery seconded.  Motion approved 3-0 upon roll call.
D. 2017 Operating and Capital Budgets and Setting Tax Levies – Cole made a motion to amend Ordinance 2016-19, Ordinance Adopting 2017 Operating and Capital Budgets and Setting Tax Levies and recommend to Common Council; Montgomery seconded.  Rigg explained that from the last review some information has changed.  Recent levy changes from other taxing bodies have altered the amount of TIF revenue.  As a result Rigg suggested that the City cut $6,500 in debt issuance costs, increase permit fees $2,000 make minor cuts in finance training and office supplies, reduce $5,000 in PILOT money from electric to the general fund and reduce Fire District costs approximately $3,000. Motion approved 3-0 upon roll call.
E. Johnson Block for the 2016 audit – Cole made a motion to recommend to the Common Council approval of Johnson Block for the 2016 audit; Montgomery seconded.  Motion approved 3-0.   
F. Stormwater Fee - Cole made a motion to recommend to the Common Council approval of Resolution 2016-25, Amending the City of Evansville’s Stormwater Fee; Montgomery seconded. Manring asked what the increase is for the average household.  Rigg said $0.44 a month.  Motion approved 3-0.  
7. City Administrator/Finance Director Report – Rigg reported on his League of Wisconsin Municipalities conference.   
A. Local Vehicle Registration Fee – Rigg provided information about a potential source of revenue for roads and transportation that many other communities are looking into.  Cole and Montgomery expressed doubts about using the fee.  Manring stated it is a way to reduce the tax burden.  Rigg said that there is a regressive nature to the tax and the Municipal Services Committee expressed those same concerns.  Other concerns Rigg expressed were related to the State’s potential reaction to the number of municipalities that are beginning to use this option.  After lengthy discussion the committee agreed to look at potential ordinance language next meeting.  
8. Unfinished Business

A. Library.  Rigg said that the project is in holding pattern until the referendum vote.  
B. Closed Session. Cole made a motion, the Finance and Labor Relations Committee will convene in closed session pursuant to Sec. 19.85 (1)(c), Wis. Stats., considering employment, promotion, compensation or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governing body has jurisdiction or authority and will not reconvene in open session. Montgomery seconded and the motion passed 3-0 upon roll call at 8:35 pm.
9. Meeting Reminder.  The next regular meeting is December 8, 2016 at 6:00 p.m.

10. Adjournment.  The meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.
Patrick Ian Rigg, City Administrator/Finance Director
These minutes are not official until approved by the Finance and Labor Relations Committee at their next regular meeting.
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